COMMONWEALTH OF KENTUCKY
LEGISLATIVE RESEARCH COMMISSION
GENERAL ASSEMBLY
LOCAL MANDATE FISCAL IMPACT ESTIMATE

1998 REGULAR SESSION
1998-2000 INTERIM

MEASURE

	98 RS BR 
	1112
	
	
	
	Amendment:
	
	Committee
	
	Floor


	Bill #:
	SB 39
	
	
	
	Document #
	


	Document #
	


	SUBJECT/TITLE
	AN ACT relating to the taxation of motor vehicles.


	SPONSOR
	Senator Bob Jackson


MANDATE SUMMARY

	Unit of Government:
	
	City;
	X
	County;
	X
	Urban County Government


Program/

	Office(s) Impacted:
	County clerks


	Requirement:
	X
	Mandatory
	
	Optional


Effect on

	Powers & Duties
	X
	Modifies Existing
	
	Adds New
	
	Eliminates Existing


PURPOSE/MECHANICS

The proposed legislation provides for the taxation of the transfer of motor vehicles based upon actual consideration given rather than the "blue book" value. In addition, the value of any trade in, dealer rebates, and any interest paid are not included in the consideration given. 

County clerks retain 3% of the tax collected to cover the expenses incurred in collecting and remitting the tax. The proposed legislation will result in reduced revenues for the county clerks because the overall amount collected will be less than under existing law. However, the bill provides for an increase from $3 to $5 paid to county clerks for transferring motor vehicle titles and an increase from $1 to $5 for issuing salvage titles.

	FISCAL EXPLANATION/BILL PROVISIONS
	ESTIMATED COST


New automobiles are currently taxed based on 90% of MSRP, which closely approximates actual sales price. However, a trade-in allowance against the "retail price" of new motor vehicles is expected to result in a usage tax revenue loss of $40 million. County clerks are entitled to keep 3% of the motor vehicle usage tax collected as a commission for collecting the tax. The trade-in allowance on new cars would reduce county clerks' commissions by approximately $1.2 million. This will be mostly offset by the increase in the fees charged by county clerks to transfer motor vehicles titles and issue salvage titles. The fee increase for transferring motor vehicles titles is expected to increase revenues for county clerks by $750,000. The fee increase for issuing salvage titles is expected to increase revenues by $45,000.

Using actual cash consideration to value used motor vehicles for usage tax purposes is expected to have only a minimal fiscal impact. Under the current system, older vehicles (those more than seven years old) are currently valued at NADA trade-in value. NADA trade-in value is generally less than cash consideration. This change would increase the taxable value for older used vehicles and decrease the taxable value for newer used motor vehicles, presently valued at average retail. The net effect would be a tax decrease for purchasers of newer used vehicles and a tax increase for purchasers of older used vehicles. There would be very little fiscal impact on the county clerks' commission from the use of actual cash consideration to value used motor vehicles.
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